January 6, 2006

The Honorable Senator Samuel Aanestad

331 Hart Senate Office Building

Washington D.C.  20510

Subject:
Urgent - Intervention Requested
New Mining Regulations Imposed by the Department of Fish and Game without Due Process

Dear Senator Feinstein:

This letter is being sent on behalf of the Siskiyou County Board of Supervisors in response to alarming new regulations imposed by the Department of Fish and Game (DFG) without following due process.  These new regulations (copy enclosed) were reportedly promulgated by DFG as the result of a Settlement Agreement between DFG and the Karuk Tribe and Leaf Hillman to resolve a conflict between those parties.  As part of the Agreement, changes were imposed by DFG to the mining regulations on the Klamath, Scott, and Salmon rivers and their tributaries.  DFG began implementing the new regulations November 30, 2005.  The terms of the Agreement were planned to be ratified by the Alameda County Superior Court December 21, 2005.  Through a successful petition to intervene by the New 49ers, Inc. (a local mining organization with more than 1,000 members), the Court postponed its decision.  January 10, 2006 is the filing date for comments to be considered by the Court.

The effects of these regulations on suction dredge mining in Siskiyou County are severe; most tributaries were closed to mining, the mainstem Salmon River was closed, the mining season was restricted to 10 weeks where year-round operations were previously allowed, and areas deemed by DFG to provide refugia for fish were summarily closed.  

Suction dredge mining is a substantial contributor to our local economy, as well as an important part of our heritage.  Thousands count themselves among those who enjoy the pursuit of precious metals through suction dredge mining techniques.  Many subsist on the economic return of their labors or the
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services provided to those miners.  We are concerned that the thousands of our constituents who have suffered financial harm from lost property rights and loss of income have not been compensated.

During the week of Christmas, the County became aware of the new regulations imposed by DFG.  At no time were we contacted, there were no public hearings, and there was no environmental analysis of these regulations prior to their adoption.  The actions of DFG are unconscionable, a violation of due process, and an offense to the public trust.  Based on these offenses, the Board of Supervisors, at the request of the Intervener/New 49ers, Inc., provided a Declaration to the Superior Court outlining our concerns and imploring the Court to require DFG to abide by established regulatory process(copy enclosed).

Siskiyou County has spent considerable resources in maintaining a cooperative relationship among all our constituent interests.  The Board recognizes the importance of our suction dredge mining industry and has maintained a history of aggressive support of this industry.  We also cherish those values imbued by those concerned that mining may have negative effects to natural resources, particularly fish and their habitat.  

DFG’s action to impose new regulations without providing the County and our constituency due process is a travesty to the public process.  This rush to impose new regulations without due process is in direct contrast to the process the County participated in during 1991 - 1994, when the suction dredge mining regulations were being contemplated.  That process included County participation in numerous ad-hoc committee meetings, public workshops, and hearings.  Many thousands of hours were spent analyzing the impacts of this mining technique, and the merits of the proposed regulations, and the impact regulation would have on local industry and the environment.  The culmination of this multi year effort was an adopted Environmental Impact Report (EIR).  The EIR disclosed that the proposed regulations (which were in place prior to the Settlement Agreement) would result in a less than significant impact to the environment.  DFG’s decision to impose new regulations without the benefit of a similar public process is irresponsible.
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The Board of Supervisors respectfully requests that you seek redress on our behalf and require DFG to abide by due process.  DFG’s action must be reversed and the laws restored immediately.  The Department of Fish and Game must be held accountable to follow due process.  

We thank you in advance for your anticipated intervention to rectify this situation.

Respectfully,

Marcia H. Armstrong, Chair

Siskiyou County Board of Supervisors
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